Ten Mile Lake Association

Newsletter

Spring, 2008

Dedicated to the Preservation and Improvement of Ten Mile Lake and its Environment

TEN MILE LAKE CALENDAR FOR 2008

FOLIRTH OF ILLLY ROAT PARADES

FUUR IN UF JULY BUAT PARADE	=5Sunday
10:00 a.m.	July 4, 2008
10:00 a.m. North ShoreBeld	w the Arthur's site
South Shore	FUDIIC ACCESS
WATERCRAFT OPERATOR'S	
PERMIT TRAINING	Thursday
8:30 a m. to 4:00 p.m.	July 3, 2008
At the Hackensack Community Co	
· ·	
WELL WATER TESTING	Saturday
WELL WATER TESTING10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.	July 12, 2008
At former Woock's Store (South S	hore, Rock Rose
Trail & Lower Ten Mile Lake Road) (
Jerry Mills' Garage (North Shore, 5	
Jerry Willis Garage (North Shore, S	1323 CO.NG.30)
ANNUAL MEETING9:30 a.m.	Saturday
9:30 a.m.	August 2, 2008
9:30 a.m. At Union Congregational Church,	Hackensack
SHORE LAND BUFFER ZONE EXP	
8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m	August 9, 2008
At Deep Portage	
TMLA BOARD MEETINGS	Cabradava
	Saturdays
9:00 a.m.	
At Lee Sand's	June 21, 2008
At Bruce & Jean Carlson's	July 19, 2008
At Jim & Pat Miller's	August 16, 2008
At John & Donna Hartzell's Se	eptember 20, 2008
DEADLINES FOR SENDING IN MA	TERIAL
FOR NEWSLETTERS:	
Summer Issue	lung 16, 2009
Outnite 1990e	June 10, 2000

Fall Issue September 1, 2008

SHORE LAND BUFFER ZONE EXPO Saturday, August 9, 2008 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. at DEEP PORTAGE

by Jack Fitzgerald, Isaak Walton League

Do you want to help preserve the quality of your shore land and adjacent waters, protect your property values, and enhance your joy of lakeside living? If you do, plan to attend this day-long meeting, co-sponsored by Deep Portage and the Cass Co. Chapter of the Izaak Walton League of America. Topics of workshops and exhibits will include

- Installation of buffer zones
- Experiences of persons who have installed buffer zones
- Maintaining and monitoring septic systems
- · Controlling pollution-causing water run-off
- Info on native plants, where to find them, how to plant them.
- Recognition of invasive riparian plants

All workshops will emphasize practical, handson, how-to-do-it information. Fees will be \$15 per person or \$25 per couple, and include lunch. Preregistration is required by Aug. 1st: Call Cathy at Deep Portage, 218-682-2325. Access to exhibits is free. Please note: a door prize with a value of \$360 in services and materials will be available to one lucky Expo participant.

For more information, contact Jack Fitzgerald, Secretary of the Isaak Walton League, at 218-682-2941, or at jifitz@tds.net.

Ten Mile Lake Association Of	ficers
Al Griggs, President	
John Alden, Vice-President	
Joyce McManus, Treasurer	
Lee Sand, Secretary	675-5582
Resident Directors	and the contract of
Elinor Chase	
Teri Gapinsky	
Heidi Hoppe	
Bob Horn	
Brad Putney	
Lorraine Stromquist	675-6813
Summer Resident Director	
Bruce Carlson	675-5580
Sue Eikenberry	
Don Harris	
Dave Losby	
Bob Moe	
Ken Regner	675-5464
Watershed Coordinator	U10-0404
John Alden	547-3114
Membership Coordinator	
Phoebe Alden.	
Newsletter Editor	547-3114
Sarah Cox	p77 00.44
Committees	575-6844
Commutees	

Adopt-A-Highway - Heidi Hoppe (South), Mollie Bliska, Sandy Birkholz, Judy Bryngelson, Élaine Crabb, Cary & Janet George, Saily Heisman, Bob & Nancy Horn, Paul & Carolyn Krech, David Losby, Homer Olsen, Erik & Lise Olsen-Dufour, Rod Owre, Ken Regner, Don Willis, Elinor Chase (North), Denny & Paula Abbott, Phoebe & John Alden, Jerry Mills, Don Patterson, Larry Urbanski

Advisory Committee - <u>Tom Cox</u>, Jack Adams, John Alden, Bob Crom, Al Hoover, Ross Melgaard, Jim Miller, Jim Schwartz, Stan Skaug, Don Willis Conservation Committee - Jim Miller, John Hartzell, John Alden, Mimi Garbisch Carlson, Barrett Colombo, Tom Cox, Al Griggs, Shelly Knuths, Dave Losby, Jim McGill, Joyce McManus, Tom Moore, Diane Westmore

Directory - Phoebe Alden

Environment & Ecology - Bruce Carlson, Jack Adams, John Alden, Gail Becher, Pat Carey, Al Griggs, Don Hoppe, Bob Iversen, Marty McCleery, Ross Melgaard, Tom Moore, Brad Putney, Ray Raetz, Ken Regner, Bob Rydell, Dick Sampel, Otto Schneider, Jim Schwartz, Muriel Towler, Forrest Watson, Bob Williams, Don Willis, Dick Zejdlik

Finance - Dave Losby, Jack Adams, Tom Cox, Al Griggs, Al Hoover, Nick Meliby, Randy Vosbeck

Fisheries - Al Griggs, Bob Horn, Pat Carey, Bruce Carlson, Teri Gapinski, Chet Malek, Rod Owre, Jim Schwartz

Healthy Lakes - Marty McCleery, John Alden, Gail Becher, Tom Cox, Bob Crom, Don Willis

History - Lorraine Stromquist, Stan Benbrook, Don Buck, Tom Cox, Sue Elkenberry, Alden Gjevre, Deb Hamilton, Chuck Hamsa, Ross Melgaard, Kim. Moe, Murry Towler, Larry Urbanski

Lake Safety - Don Harris, Pat Gjevre, Doug Kramer, John McManus, Jerry Mills, Bob Moe, Sharon Peterson, Brad Pulney

Loons - Bob Moe, Dave Byers, Bob Crom, Bob Horn, Chet Malek, Lynn Martin,

Kim Moe, Ken Regner, Murry Towler Nominating Committee - <u>Don Harris</u>, Sue Eikenberry, Heidi Hoppe Water Level . - Tom Cox, John Alden, Jay Cline, Dan Elkenberry, Marty McCleery, Ray Raetz, Jim Schwartz

Zoning & Land Use - John Alden (Temp.), Elinor Chase, Pat Golden, Ted Meliby, Ellie Nelson, Don Patterson, Dick Roberts.

AN INVITATION FROM THE TEN MILE LAKE YACHT CLUB

To All Ten Mile Lake Residents!

by Byron Hoffman

The Ten Mile Lake Yacht Club would like to extend an invitation to all sail boat owners to participate in a one-day racing event for ALL CLASSES OF SAIL BOATS, including sunfish, catamarans, and any others.

The event will be held in late July or early August on a date to be determined. Interested sailors are requested to call Byron Hoffman, 218-675-6372 before July 4.

HELP!!! TMLA Needs Help!

By Al Griggs, TMLA President

Two important issues have arisen that need attention from all TMLA members:

1. MEN'S COFFEE

This year, the Men's Coffees are in dire need of hosts, with less than half of the slots filled. Sign up on the TMLA Web Site if you can host a coffee!

2. TMLA OFFICERS

The Association urgently needs persons willing to serve as officers to replace those who will retire this August. We need candidates for President, Vice President, and Treasurer.

Many people are very busy doing important tasks that keep our Association successful and effective. But it is time for some new leadership at the top. Please contact our nominating committee (Don Harris, Chair, 675-6285) to suggest persons you think might be effective officers for this Association.

FROM THE PRESIDENT'S DESK . . . by Al Griggs, TMLA President

Welcome back to all our snowbirds! This winter was more like winters of old! After an early snow we had almost none until April. Then the roof caved in. April brought us four feet of wet heavy snow (equal to about five inches of water). This delayed ice-out on Ten Mile until the night of May 11-12, one of the latest dates that I can remember. So much for the walleye opener! One blessing is that the lake level is up; about 2-1/2 inches higher than last spring and about 7-1/2 inches from its lowest point last summer.

This season promises to be quite an active one for our Association. Here are some of our concerns and activities.

- NEW FISCAL YEAR: Our TMLA fiscal year has changed from August 1-July 31 to May 1-April 30. This will coincide more appropriately with our activity year. Our Annual Meeting date and dues will not be affected. The new fiscal year will eliminate much of the year-to-year budget carryover and enable us to compartmentalize each activity year's expenses much more accurately.
- CONSERVATION EASEMENT: Over the winter, the CE subcommittee of our Conservation Committee concluded our contract with the Minnesota Land Trust which places all seven of our TMLA-owned tracts into a single conservation easement to be enforced by MLT in perpetuity. A separate article by Jim Miller and John Hartzell outlines the terms of the CE. The contract is available to serve as a template for anyone who may be interested in pursuing a CE on their own property. A huge vote of thanks for the efforts of Jim and John, and especially Barrett Colombo who reworded and negotiated the contract with MLT.
- INVESTMENT AND TREASURER'S POLICIES: Over the winter, Ken Regner and Dave Losby of our Policies and Procedures Committee have developed or revised both our Investment and Treasurer's Policies for TMLA. The new Investment Policy was approved at our first Board meeting and we expect to finalize and approve the Treasurer's Policy at our next meeting. The generosity of our members has enabled TMLA to establish some endowment and semi-endowment funds and these policies provide needed guidelines for managing our investments and utilizing the proceeds appropriately and wisely.
- SEPTIC COMPLIANCE INSPECTIONS: One third of the approximately 500 addresses on Ten Mile will

- be inspected this year. This service is paid for by TMLA, but cooperation is voluntary. The compliance certificate is good for three years, and is required by Cass County before any property owner can sell or obtain building permits and variances. Cost to a property owner for a septic compliance certificate would normally be \$150-300.
- INTRALAKE ZONING FOR TEN MILE: DNR has completed an evaluation of the environmental sensitivity of Ten Mile shorelands and has prepared a map which shows Long's Bay, Flowerpot, Lundstrom's bay, the shallows of Robinson's bay, Angel Island and Causeway, and Kenfield bay to be highly sensitive areas which would qualify as Resource Protection Districts. TMLA has voted to pursue establishment of these areas as Resource Protection Districts with Cass County. Said districts would have more rigid new development standards than the rest of Ten Mile which is classed as a General Development lake.
- Section 1116 of the Cass County Land Use ORDINANCE is in the final phase of revision, with a final hearing scheduled on June 3 at the Cass County courthouse before presentation to the Board of Commissioners in July or August. Section 1116 covers new Conservation Developments (formerly PUDs) and lot and block developments. TMLA supports this revision, and John Alden and I have participated on the subcommittee charged with rewriting it over the past two years. Some highlights: Riparian Conservation Developments would require two tiers, riparian and non-riparian. The riparian tier must have a minimum of 400 feet of frontage and is the first 200 feet from the high water mark. Permanent boat slips are limited to one per each first tier dwelling unit and would be located at a common lake access site which has a minimum width of 50'. Both tiers would have access to the lake at the access site. The site may or may not have a boat ramp. A technical review panel, including one township appointee, would oversee the development to insure good conservation practices and adherence to county ordinances. Open spaces would be protected by permanent conservation easements.
- DOCKS: DNR has eliminated the square footage requirement for platforms and now requires only the 8' minimum width. Wider platforms would require special permits.

To all, a happy summer!

(10)

1 80

REPORT OF THE ENVIRONMENT & ECOLOGY COMMITTEE

by Bruce Carlson, Chair

The E & E Committee is anticipating a busy year in 2008. In addition to the usual monitoring of the lake water (Secchi disk readings, water chemistry and temperatures), several new projects are underway:

- PARTICIPATION IN THE SLICE PROJECT. This is a project jointly run by the Minnesota DNR and the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency, in which 22 sentinal lakes, one of which is Ten Mile, have been identified for intensive study over several years to determine various environmental factors that affect lake dynamics and the overall health of lakes. Local volunteers will be working with these agencies to collect a wide variety of data.
- PLANKTON ANALYSIS: One important new study will be an analysis of the plankton within the lake.
 This is very important because the health of young fish and the many small fish in the lake

- (ciscoes and minnows) depends upon healthy plankton populations.
- CULVERTS FOR THE CAUSEWAY: Another new E & E project is an investigation into the possibility of restoring water current flow through the causeway leading to Angel Island.
- ◆ SEPTIC SYSTEM INSPECTIONS: The program of septic system inspections, which have played such an important role in improving the water quality in Ten Mile, will continue this year, with approximately one third of the systems around the lake being inspected this year.
- WELL WATER TESTING: Lastly, don't forget the well water sampling date of July 12

WATERSHED COORDINATOR'S REPORT

by John Alden, Watershed Coordinator

Three years ago DNR and Cass County joined together on an enterprise that would potentially preserve the most environmentally sensitive areas on Minnesota's lakes. Ten Mile Lake and Woman Lake were chosen as the pilot project lakes for this new endeavor.

Since that time, a technical evaluation committee, including lake association representatives, was established to provide input to the County and DNR for the criteria pertaining to this project. TheTen Mile Lake Association (TMLA) has been the foremost lake association in this process.

There have been three phases in this project to identify the environmentally sensitive areas on Ten Mile and five other northern lakes:

- As an environmental planner, I helped evaluate and identify areas on TML that I thought should be considered for a Resourse Protection District (RPD).
- 2. Cass County identified areas on TML that have eight physical characteristics that qualify for an

- RPD such as soil types, slope, hydrology, proximity to wetlands, and other considerations.
- DNR has conducted extensive studies (17
 parameters) on TML over the past two years that
 have proved that TML is a premiere lake in
 Minnesota for water quality and diversity of
 aquatic vegetation, fisheries, amphibians, and
 birds.
- As a point of interest, all three evaluations had very similar conclusions as to the environmentally sensitive areas of shoreline and near shore habitats for TML.

As a premiere lake in Minnesota, TML has been afforded the opportunity, along with Woman Lake, to create Intra-lake Resource Protection Districts. These RPDs would apply only to the most environmentally sensitive <u>undeveloped</u> properties on the lake. Property owners with structures already present on their land would not be affected by the RPD classification other than that they would be requested to the best that they can to preserve the natural shoreline of their property.

From the Notebook

By Jim Schwartz

SLICE. WHAT IS IT? If you are a golfer, you probably are more familiar with the term than you'd like to admit. But in this case, SLICE is the acronym for Sustainable Lakes in a Changing Environment, a new study project being mounted by the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources in cooperation with the Pollution Control Agency. TML has been selected as one of 24 sentinel lakes around the state whose waters will be monitored over time for biological and chemical changes.

PURPOSE OF THE STUDY is to gather information for use in developing management approaches that can mitigate or minimize negative impacts caused by conventional shoreland development, aquatic plant removal, invasive species and climate change. The project is bom out of the conviction that Minnesota's environment is changing, and that the state's lakes will be affected. The process, however, is slow, to the point where by the time we recognize change, the opportunity to intercede positively in all likelihood will have passed. As the DNR puts it: "The lake that once was never will be again."

FROM MY PERSPECTIVE, Ten Mile is uniquely positioned to become a valuable partner in this statewide effort. Since the mid-1970s we have been studying the waters of the lake in a variety of ways: clarity, chemistry, biology, lake levels, temperature and oxygen profiles, zooplankton, and so on. All of that information is on file and available. The data will provide a rich backdrop for the intensive investigations that lie ahead. I'm pleased that we are going to be a part of this important project.

FOR A NUMBER of years we have noted what we consider to be a steep decline in the flock size and variety of migrating birds. Some recent research offers at least a suggestion as to what may be the cause: a change in the makeup of our forests. An lowa State University scientist found "a shift in the entire ecosystem." None of the areas in the Upper Midwest have the same tree species combinations they did 200 years ago. Conifers, such as pines and other evergreens, have dwindled while deciduous trees such as aspens, birches and maples have replaced them. Not only that, but the region's overall forest size has shrunk. Among the many populations affected by this change are warblers. "These birds don't have much habitat at present," the researcher said, noting that the outlook for the species is not good.

CAT LOVERS AREN'T going to like this item, but the evidence is mounting that feral felines are responsible for killing millions of songbirds every year. These are animals that belong to no one. They prowl the countryside, whether farm fields, seashore expanses or boreal for-

ests, exacting an enormous songbird toll. How huge is it? Reliable numbers are hard to come by, but a Wisconsin researcher estimates the state's feral cats kill between 8 million and 219 million birds every year. No one really knows how many birds cats kill, but there is general agreement that the camage is heavy and widespread. The greater problem is what to do about it. Some advocate shooting the cats, others favor trapping and neutering them, still others prefer leaving things as they are. If you are interested in an exhaustive article on the issue, look up the Dec. 2, 2007, issue of *The New York Times* and read the piece by Bruce Barcott.

ARGUABLY, the most important "appliance" on your property is the septic system. Yeah, I know, you're tired of hearing about it, but tender, loving care is the least expensive, most effective way to prolong the useful life of your system. Here are some management tips from the University of Minnesota Extension Service:

- · Avoid using "every flush" toilet bowl cleaners.
- Reduce the use of drain cleaners by minimizing the amount of hair, grease and food particles that go down the drain.
- · Avoid overuse of antibacterial products.
- · Use less cleanser by doing more scrubbing.
- Dispose of solvents, paints, antifreeze and chemicals through local recycling and hazardous waste channels.
- Do not flush unwanted prescriptions or over-thecounter medications down the drain.
- Keep cigarette butts, paper towels, disposable diapers, coffee grounds, feminine hygiene products, plastics and other solid products out of the system.
- And, finally, wherever possible reduce the amount of water going through the system.

TODAY'S HISTORY LESSON: The Association Newsletter was launched, as nearly as I can discover, in 1975 as an annual publication. Its founder and sole author at that time was the late **Warren Goss**. Articles reported on walleye stocking, the supposed (but never verified) National Geographic piece on Ten Mile, the lake's dwarf tullibees, septic system problems and clarity readings. By 1980 the Newsletter was being published three times a year, a schedule that continues to this day.

AFTER ALMOST 20 YEARS of producing a column for the Newsletter, I have decided to make this my last. It is not for lack of material. On the contrary, the fund of information is vast and growing. But, as is true in all matters, time takes its toll. I simply no longer have the energy or the zeal for this self-appointed task. So, with a total of somewhere around 60 columns in my wake, so to speak, plus scores of other contributions to these pages, I'm bidding a fond farewell to those who have taken the time to read and, oftentimes, to respond to what I have written. Thank you for your suggestions; I appreciated them all. It has been a rewarding journey.

TEN MILE LAKE

By Shelby Oelschlager

WHEN YOU GO TO TEN MILE LAKE in Minnesota, there are many things that you notice. Is it the air? Is it the surroundings? I will tell you more about the lake.

WHEN YOU FIRST GET THERE, YOU WILL SEE two cabins. One is brown and one is white. Past the cabins are birch and pine trees. They are really gnarly. Past the trees is Ten Mile Lake. Most days, the lake has very few ripples on it, but when it is really windy you will see white capped waves on the lake. When you wake up, the lake is extremely calm. You rarely see boats on the lake at that time. Sometimes you will see ducks and loons. Once in a while, you will see a snapping turtle, deer, eagles, squirrels, and sometimes even a porcupine! That is what you see when you are at the lake.

You WILL HEAR MANY THINGS when you are at the lake. One sound is the sound of waves crashing up against the shoreline. That sound is very calming. Another sound is the sound of boat motor's running. That sound could be alarming if the boat isn't working properly. Sometimes you will hear loons calling to each other. That sound puts everyone in a peaceful mood. Once in a while, you may hear a big splash. That's probably someone jumping or being pushed off a dock. Sometimes you might hear my grandpa yell, "GET THE NET!!!" That might mean that he has caught the enemy. We call the Crappies the enemy. Those might be some of the sounds that you might hear at Ten Mile Lake.

YOU WILL PROBABLY TASTE some things too. One really yummy thing is fish. My favorite types of fish are Walleye and Crappie. You might taste s'mores sometimes too. I don't like them burnt, but I like them to be gooey. Those are just a few of the things that you will taste in Minnesota.

AT TEN MILE LAKE, YOU WILL PROBABLY FEEL many things. The grass is most likely pokey, unless they have had a lot of rain. The lake is always cold, unless the weather is really nice out. If you don't wear shoes outside, you might get sap on your feet. Sap is really sticky. Once in a while, those evil mosquitoes will take your blood and then you will have a bug bite that itches a lot! Sometimes you will feel a light breeze. It feels good, especially when you are hot. If you accidentally get a fish hook in your finger, that will hurt. A LOT! Also when you put minnows on your hook to fish with, you can feel the slimy texture of that bait. It is weird! The dock might also be warm on your feet. Those are just a few of the many things you will feel at the lake.

WHEN YOU ARE AT THE LAKE, YOU PROBABLY WILL SMELL many things. The fresh air is one of the best things up there. You may also smell smoke if you or your neighbors are grilling or having a campfire. You could also smell rotten fish if they wash up onto the shoreline. That really stinks! So does the smell of skunk if it sprays its odor in the backyard. Sometimes you will even smell motor oil if the guys spill a little in the boat by accident. Most of those smells come and go, but I love that the fresh air is always there.

I really enjoy going to the lake in the summer because you are really calm and everything is peaceful and carefree. I hope that you have received some knowledge on how I feel when I am at Ten Mile Lake.

[Editor's note: Shelby Oelschlager is the granddaughter of David and Doris Hite, who have a cabin on Lower Ten Mile Lake. Shelby has been coming to the lake for 14 years (all her life). She wrote the essay as an eighth grade school project.]

TEN MILE LAKE NAMES IN THE NEWS

Brad Putney, a Ten Mile Lake Association Resident Director, has won third place in the "Nature" category in a photography contest sponsored by the Lake Country Journal, January-February issue, 2008.

His photograph of intriguing rock assemblies in Northern Minnesota appears on Page 57 of the Journal.

LETTER TO THE EDITOR — Concerns Arise Over Developmental Pressures in Long Bay

Over the winter, many conversations focused around development pressures within environmentally sensitive areas of Ten Mile Lake. Ecologically speaking, areas of a lake, such as bays, have a much lower threshold for damaging effects from developmental and boat traffic pressures than the main body of water.

As a case in point, consider Long's Bay on Ten Mile Lake. Not only is Long's Bay nearly a separate body of water due to the narrow entrance from the main lake, it is also the nesting site of both Loons and Bald Eagles. Native aquatic vegetation in Long's Bay is extensive and is critical habitat for fish spawning. Many areas of the bay are quite shallow and undergo damaging impact from boat traffic. Erosion of the shoreline in areas of Long's Bay is significantly increased from the wave action of boats traveling at high speeds.

Studies made on behalf of the Lake Association, indicated that should exotic species such as Eurasion Milfoil be introduced, Long's Bay would offer a suitable habitat for the exotics. With the mouth of the Boy River at the South East end of Long's Bay, any introduced exotics could easily make their way through the river and into downstream lakes. The greatest likelihood of exotic species being introduced to Ten Mile comes from contaminated boats.

Because of the environmentally sensitive nature of Long's Bay, the Ten Mile Lake Association has vigilantly pursued the protection and preservation of the bay's water quality, fish habitat, native aquatic vegetation, and shoreline buffer zones. In fact, in recent years, the association strongly opposed development in Long's Bay, such as: the proposed DNR Public Access, a Planned Unit Development at the old Hi Jo Tipi property, a harbor type excavation near the mouth of the Boy River, and a development project at the Thon property.

The major concern over these development projects was the negative impact upon Long Bay due to increased boat traffic pressures. Thanks to the efforts of the Ten Mile Lake Association, all of these development projects were halted and the Thon property actually was designated as a DNR Aquatic Management Area, which will remain undeveloped and pristine.

You may recall in the 2007 spring newsletter, Al Griggs wrote of Ten Mile's taking part in Cass County's Intralake Reclassification pilot program, which will base zoning classifications of a lake and/or areas of a lake upon its environmental sensitivity. Additionally Al explained an outgrowth of this pilot program involved the DNR's developing a means to identify and quantify environmentally sensitive areas of lakeshore within various Minnesota lakes.

As a result of these DNR endeavors, we now have a map which indicates the "Sensitivity Index" for Ten Mile Lake. The DNR assessment of Ten Mile shows that all of our bays scored high on environmental sensitivity. And to many, it came as no surprise that the area of Ten Mile Lake which ranked the highest on the "Sensitivity Index" is Long's Bay.

With this in mind, one can understand why concerns have arisen over development projects in Long's Bay. Often, the question is not what impacts the actual physical development will have upon a bay, but that of the negative impacts from the additional boat traffic which is the result of the development. Wouldn't it be nice if we could allow for desired development on Ten Mile Lake, but halt the added boat traffic pressures which would accompany the development? I encourage all Ten Milers to consider the consequences of future dock developments and added boat traffic pressures on our environmentally sensitive bays, and let your voice be heard.

From Gail Becher

THE LOON JOURNAL

Saturday, I received a call from Mary (Brandt) Layton and later from Molly (Brandt) Bliska concerning the loon platforms. Mary informed me that the Brandt family had retrieved a platform that had drifted into the weeds without an anchor.

Sunday afternoon, my daughter and three grandkids drove over to the island and found the delinquent platform. After some minor repairs we placed the platform in the small bay on the north side of the causeway. We topped it with some reeds and walked it out about 50 feet to its new site.

PART I. A Loony Story

The other platform that was repaired by **Bob Moe** last summer was also found and placed with some topping on the south side of the causeway. As this platform was being placed two adult loons swam to within 15 feet of me as if to say, "It's about time you got this out here!"

We hope that the small amount of ice that was still on the lake didn't cause any damage to the second platform.

This is our "loony" story for 2008.

Sincerely, Bob Horn and family.

THE LOON JOURNAL PART II. Ask the Loons: How Was Your Winter?

by Kim Moe, Loon Committee

Loons winter primarily in coastal marine areas. They hunt for fish and other prey in the shallow, clear water, near the shore. Unlike many wild birds, loons can live in fresh or salty water.

A second eyelid protects their eyes from the harsh salt water. Each fall the red color of the loon eye even changes along with the loss of the black and white checkered feathers. The attractive red eye becomes a dull reddish brown.

A special salt gland, which is located between the eyes, filters extra salt from the blood. Being on a diet of all saltwater prey, they can safely gulp down this winter diet without getting sick. This salt gland shrinks when loons return to fresh water in the spring and swells up the moment they taste salt in autumn.

Common loons are "flightless" for a few weeks in mid-winter. The larger wing feathers all molt so the loons remain on the water of the coastal areas until new flight feathers grow in.

Loons spend time in groups during the winter months. Hormonal levels are not high enough to bring about a lot of calling out, defending territory and there is no interest in mating. The "wail" and "yodel" are seldom heard. The "hoot" is their way of communicating quietly to one another.

As you can see the loon has adapted, evolved and migrated so as to enjoy the best of all seasons. They enjoyed their quiet southern experience and are looking forward to joining us all on Ten Mile for a busy exciting summer.

FISHING CHATTER

by Bob Horn, Co-Chair, Fisheries Committee

WITH ICE ON THE LAKE, snow in the air, and water temperatures in the 30 to 40 degree range, the 2008 Ten Mile Lake fishing opener was a bust. Ten Mile still had some ice on opening day May 10th and the ice did not leave totally until May 12th. The bays had been ice-free days earlier and there were some crappies being caught. The walleye opener was very slow, and Rick Grewe, owner of Quietwoods Resort in Lundstrom Bay, said it was the "worst" in the last 10 years or more. There were some larger walleyes released, but not many under 20 inches.

Don't give up! Fishing will get better with some warmer weather!

One bizarre happening took place on opening day, when some fishermen tried to return to the public access only to find that the wind had switched and moved some ice to block their entry back to land. Luckily, the ice was the consistency of "a glass of ice cubes" and they were actually able to move through it without any problem.

WALLEYE REMINDER: only ONE walleye over 20" can be kept each day. The walleye daily limit remains at 6.

New Northern Pike Regulation For Ten Mile Lake. Starting May 10, 2008, all Northern Pike

from 24 to 36" must be immediately released. Only ONE over 36" is allowed in possession. The state limit for Northern Pike is THREE per day. (The old regulation for Ten Mile was "all Northern Pike over 20 inches must be released immediately.")

DAILY AND POSSESSION LIMITS FOR OTHER SPECIES are:

- largemouth and smallmouth bass, 6;
- crappie, 10;
- sunfish, 20;
- rock bass, 30;
- perch, 20 (40 possession), and
- whitefish, no limit.

Harlan Fierstine, the regional fisheries manager for the DNR, reported that Ten Mile Lake received 2705 lbs. of walleye fingerlings last fall averaging 2.5 fish per pound. Our next stocking of walleye fingerlings will be the fall of 2009. You can view pictures of the stocking last fall on the TMLA web site.

Have fun fishing, and if you see someone who is abusing the regulations, TMLA strongly urges you to report it to **Gary Sommers, DNR enforcement officer** for this area. His number is **547-4501**.

CATCHING A WHITEFISH IN TEN MILE THIS SPRING & SUMMER

by Bruce Carlson & Bob Horn, Fisheries Committee

One of the lesser-known denizens of the deep water in Ten Mile is the whitefish. Other than a few that are accidentally caught by walleye anglers in the early spring, whitefish are rarely seen or caught other than by increasingly small number of folks who target them.

Whitefish are actually very easy to catch if you can find them. The key to remember is that their preferred water temperature is in the mid-50s. This means that in the summertime they will be found in water deeper than 40 feet. In the springtime, however, one can frequently see small groups of whitefish swimming in 5-6 feet of water or feeding on the surface in the middle of the lake. (To find the depths at which the lake water is about 55 degrees, check the charts on the E & E pages of the

If you are tired and frustrated trying to catch a walleye during a nice summer day, we have an idea for

TMLA website.)

you. Get a few crappie minnows and a pole, and head out on the lake for an afternoon of whitefish fishing. Anchor your boat in about 50 feet of water near a drop-off. Drop your line with a small minnow and a large sinker to the bottom of the lake. Then all you have to do is slowly raise and lower your minnow off the bottom about a foot or so. When you feel a light tap on your line, you set the hook gently and hang on for an amazing struggle. If there is a little wave action, you don't even have to jig your line. Remember, whitefish bite like a perch so don't set the hook too aggressively. When whitefish are biting. Bob likes to switch his pole to a flyrod to really enjoy the battle. If you find a good spot for catching whitefish, make sure you mark it using land markings, or if you are more modern you can mark it with a GPS. We have used the same 2-3 areas on the lake every year to catch whitefish.

Once you bring the fish to the boat, keep it in the water and gently release it. Or, you can keep it in an ice cooler and enjoy a wonderful whitefish meal. We

generally smoke ours, but you can pan fry the whitefish with breading or bake it with melted butter.

In the summertime, whitefish tend to move in small schools, so if you fish in an area known to be inhabited by whitefish, you might just wait for a school to swim by. Or, you can look for them by very slowly moving the boat while jigging for them. A good fish finder can be very helpful, but isn't necessary for finding fish. However, you will need one to find water of the proper depth. If you are just starting out trying to fish for whitefish, it may take a bit of trial and error to locate them, but once you find a good area, it is likely to be productive year after year. Typically, whitefish are found in 30-35 feet of water in late

June, but by August they are found in 50-55 feet not far from the

same areas.
Bruce has seen whitefish on cameras as deep as 110 feet.

In recent years, Bruce devised some new approaches using artificial baits.

These consist of small, but heavy-bodied jigging spoons (1/4 oz.) or metal vibrating baits. Simply let out your line until it hits the bottom and then rapidly pick the bait up about 2-3 feet and then let it slowly fall toward the bottom. You may feel a gentle tap on the bait. If so, raise your rod tip and your are likely to feel a heavy weight on the other end. This is followed by a vigorous slashing fight — stronger than that of most other Ten Mile fish. For more details on fishing for whitefish, consult the chapter on whitefish in Bruce's book, *Beneath the Surface*.

The whitefish in Ten Mile represent an almost untouched population of fish. In fact a recent study of them showed that about 30% are older than 30years, and some are even older than 50 years. Yet, in our lake they rarely get heavier than four pounds. About the only Minnesota fish that lives longer is the Lake Sturgeon. Unless you plan to use them for food, we recommend that you fish for them carefully and pay particular attention to a gentle unhooking and release.

TMLA CONSERVATION EASEMENT FINALIZED

By Jim Miller and John Hartzell

All seven properties owned by TMLA (the Protected Property) are now covered by one Conservation Easement (CE) signed by Al Griggs, TMLA President, and Jane Prohaska, Minnesota Land Trust President, effective February 27, 2008. The CE protects 43 acres of wetlands, forest, and grassland, and more than 3,100 feet of shoreline on Ten Mile Lake.

A summary of major provisions in place to protect the TMLA Protected Property is as follows:

Conservation Purpose

The conservation purpose is to preserve and protect in perpetuity the Conservation Values of the Protected Property by confining the development, management, and use of the Protected Property to activities that are consistent with the preservation of these Conservation Values by prohibiting activities that significantly impair or interfere with these Conservation Values.

The terms of this Easement are specifically intended to provide a significant public benefit by:

- Protecting natural habitat for wildlife and plants, both terrestrial and aquatic,
- Protecting the water quality of Ten Mile Lake by eliminating development near the Protected Property's wetlands and shoreline.
- Preserving the open and natural character of these Protected Properties for the scenic enjoyment of TML residents and the general public as they travel through our lake community.

Land Use Restrictions

Any activity on or use of the Protected Property that is inconsistent with the conservation purposes of this CE is prohibited as follows:

- Industrial and Commercial activity: No industrial or commercial use of the Protected Property is allowed.
- Agricultural Use: No agricultural use of the Protected Property is allowed.
- Right of Way: No right of way shall be granted across the Protected Property in conjunction with and industrial, commercial, or residential use or development of other land.
- <u>Structures and Improvements:</u> No temporary or permanent buildings, structures, utilities, roads, or other improvements af any kind may be placed or

constructed on the Protected Property except as specifically described below:

- <u>Signs:</u> No billboards or other signs may be placed or erected on the Protected Property except for small, unlighted signs for informational or interpretive purposes.
- <u>Roads:</u> No roads or driveways may be established or constructed on the Protected Property without the prior approval of the Land Trust.
- <u>Trails:</u> Unpaved paths or foot trails may be established and maintained for non-motorized recreational uses.
- <u>Dumping:</u> No trash, non-compostable garbage, debris, junk, or hazardous or toxic substances may be dumped or accumulated on the Protected Property.
- <u>Topography and Surface Alteration:</u> No alteration or change in the topography or the surface of the Protected Property is allowed.
- Water: No activities on or uses of the Protected Property that cause significant erosion or are seriously detrimental to water quality or purity are allowed.
- Vehicles: Limited off-road use of motorized vehicles is allowed only in conjunction with trail construction or maintenance and with habitat management operations or habitat restoration or enhancement.

TMLA Rights and Permitted Uses

TMLA, as Owner, retains all rights associated with ownership and use of the Protected Property that are not expressly restricted or prohibited by this Easement. The Owner may not, however, exercise these rights in a manner that would adversely impact the Conservation Values of the Protected Property. Additionally, the Owner must give notice to the Land Trust before exercising any reserved right that might have an adverse impact on the Conservation Values of the Protected Property.

◆ <u>Habitat Management:</u> The Protected Property may be used to create, maintain, restore, or enhance habitat for wildlife and native biological communities in accordance with a management plan approved by the Owner and the Land Trust. The Owner may remove timber and other wood products and otherwise manage the vegetation on the Protected Property in accordance with this approved management plan.

Recreational and Educational Uses: The Protected Property may be used for hiking, crosscountry skiing, hunting, nature observation or study, and other non-intensive recreational and educational programs or activities that have no more than minimal impact on the Conservation Values of the Protected Property.

The Protected Property may not be used for more than minimal commercial recreational purposes.

Minor rustic structures such as trail barriers, benches, and information kiosks may be placed on the Protected Property in conjunction with these activities. No permanent hunting structures are permitted.

The Conservation Easement Subcommittee of TMLA's Conservation Committee believes our

Conservation Easement is a great way to help protect Ten Mile's water quality, wildlife habitat, fish habitat, and its natural and scenic qualities. <u>Most important, TMLA continues to own the property</u> and not be subject to potential adverse action by any governmental agency.

As co-chairs of the Conservation Committee, we want to thank **Barrett Colombo**, Committee member and Attorney, who donated his services in finalizing the CE with Minnesota Land Trust.

We urge Ten Milers to consider Conservation Easements to protect their land. We ask TMLA members who have any questions to contact us. We would love to be of service and help expand the protection for Ten Mile Lake and its beautiful surroundings.

JON Q. WRIGHT & ARTISTS SALE

Jon Q. Wright, a commercial artist who has a home on Portage Lake and is a member of the Association, is having a sale of new product samples at his home. The sale will take place on two Saturdays, July 5 and July 26, from 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. Jon specializes in supplying licensed wildlife/outdoor art to national manufacturers.

To reach Jon's house, go west from Highway 371 on County Road 50 (Upper Ten Mile Lake Road) one and one-fourth miles; take a right on Bearberry Trail NW. Follow signs to Jon's house. Jon recommends carpooling, as parking is limited.

WATER LEVEL REPORT

by Tom Cox, Chair, Water Level Committee
We welcome Jay Cline to the Water Level
Committee. Jay takes over responsibilities from Walt
Kane who has moved to Sartell and is no longer

At the May Board meeting, Jay reported that, unofficially, on May 17th the level was 2.4" higher than a year ago; 2.5" higher than on May 1st, and 7.9" higher than on last November 1st. Generally, this spring our water level is the highest it's been since August, 2005.

available to take regular readings.

Official readings will be available once the DNR has done its annual recalibration of the Long's Bay water level gauge.

THE HISTORY PAGE

TEN MILE LAKE HISTORY TRIVIA QUIZ

By Kim Moe, History Committee

- 1. Name the town that was once near Ten Mile Lake.
- 2. Who owned and operated the multi-colored stone bait shop in Hackensack?
- 3. What is the maximum lake depth that Ten Milers boast about?
- 4. Name the two families that started the Hackensack Lumber and Hardware (now Ace Hardware).
- 5. Who built the original statue of Lucette on the shores of Birch Lake?
- 6. Name the two "stores" that once existed on Ten Mile Lake.
- 7. Where was the first St. Paul's Lutheran Church located in the 1950s?
- 8. What were the first names of the Robeys? (They were Ten Mile residents and restaurant owners in Hackensack.)
- 9. What is the historic name for Brandt's island?
- 10. Bromley's Ten Mile Lake Inn was famous for what?
- 11. What business was once found where Frizzell's Furniture Gallery is now located?
- 12. How many miles is it around Ten Mile Lake's shoreline?

ANSWERS TO TRIVIA QUIZ

- Lothrop
- Chappie Cline
- 3 208 feet
- Witham & Green
- 5 Doad Hartz
- Woock's Store & Camp Des Moines Store
- 7. In the Hackensack Bakery building
- 8. Cecil & Opal Robey
- Angel island
- 10. Smoked ribs & giant salad bar
- The Hy-Wy drive in theater
- 12. 25 miles

FLOWERS ARE WILD

by Bim Brandt

Down By The Dock and during walks along the back roads around the lake, my parents would point out to me and name sundry plants, berries, and wild flowers. After the edible berries, poison ivy, and the fun of disobeying a "Touch-Me Not," my interest waned. Oddly enough it was the vernacular names of the flowers that would awaken the latent interest instilled over the years by my parents. When I listened to my mother's considerable knowledge of the local flora, her plant identifications seemed to echo from other realms: "Goat's Beard," "Butter-and-Eggs," "Bladderwort." Aren't those names wild? That last one may make a Ten Mile Laker want to get back to sailing, waterskiing, or tennis.

A WILD FLOWER BOOK from my mother, and another priced too high at the Hackensack flea market, finally evoked an effort which bloomed into personal discoveries that may capture the attention of the reader with even the most casual interest in flowers. Because my mind was such a botanical tabula rasa, what I thought I knew about Minnesota wild flowers turned out to be misconceptions, albeit common misconceptions. Perhaps you will find it fun and a little bit wild, as I did.

I Don't Know How Many Times I have peered at a Yellow Lady's Slipper in the woods and said to myself, "There's the Minnesota State Flower." Wrong! Actually

there are four different colors of Lady's Slipper: Pink, White, Yellow, and Pink-and-White. Only the last one, the Pink-and-White, which is called the "Showy Lady's Slipper," is the Minne-sota State Flower. Be careful, however! Some people get an itchy rash from touching the glandular hairs on the leaves and stems. Isn't it wild that something is so beautifully elegant and harmless to look at yet has this cautionary caveat?

ALL LADY'S SLIPPERS are of the delicate orchid family, and must be grown delicately. They need a fungus growing on their roots to survive, and their seeds likewise need a specific fungal activity that can take as long as fifteen years of nature's soil preparation before the plant can develop roots or shoots. This is why transplanting Lady's Slippers almost always leads to failure and is frowned upon. It is advisable to enjoy them where they are growing naturally. Recently my mother took me to see some Pink Lady's Slippers. As we were driving away, a man was coming down the road hot on our trail to make sure we did not have any ill-advised ideas involving shovels.

INDIAN PAINTBRUSH is a favorite wild flower because of the vivid scarlet stems. That's right — what we are seeing are the tips of stems and not flower petals. I always thought it was the flower petals that were painting the landscape spectacularly with such a vibrant hue. The flower itself is greenish-yellow and grows inconspicuously, usually below the colorful tops of the stems. Now, isn't that wild? — a stem is more glorious that the flower it bears? There have been some fabulous displays along Hiram Township Road 1, but to our loss they were obliterated by the good intentions of a highway maintenance mowing crew. Apparently mowing also caused the demise of the Bottle Gentians along Cass County Road 71.

ONE DAY MY AUNT was proudly showing me her back yard full of Queen Anne's Lace. However . . . there are lots of white wildflowers. Several of them look similar to Queen Anne's Lace, with short radial stems at the top of a main stem, culminating in a white floral cluster, so it is easy to mistake other plants for Queen Anne's Lace. One of the look-alikes is Common Yarrow, which is mentioned here only because it is so plenteous around the lake and is often mistaken for a type of fern because of its feathery, fern-like leaves. Another is Water Hemlock, which is fatally poisonous (unlike Queen Anne's Lace, which is related to the carrot.). Ingesting even a small amount of the Water Hemlock taproot can quickly lead to convulsions and death, a la Socrates. That's wildness! It was not the rosy part of her day when my beloved aunt was told that her Queen Anne's Lace was really Water Hemlock. Last summer I spotted another sprig of this noxious weed

frowing on the roadside behind the island. To identify the real Queen Anne's Lace, look for the birds-nest shape or cup shape of the floral cluster and the purple floret in the center. To identify the dangerous Water Hemlock, notice that the veins in the toothed leaves end at the notches instead of the tips of each tooth. A note of interest about this type of plant with the flat-topped flower cluster: they make good landing pads for insects, facilitating pollination. Each one is a convenient host to a myriad creeping crawling critters, so you may actually see one of those bug parties Gary Larson used to depict in his "Far Side"

"WHAT A PRETTY FLOWER," we say to ourselves, and then move close to experience some wonderful fragrance. It seems that an alluring flower and a quick sniff go hand in hand, but if you try this with some of the local flora, you will soon realize they are not candidates for perfume. Cow Parsnip is particularly rancorous (as well as potentially rash-causing). It resembles Common Yarrow but is much bigger and taller. I have seen some up the hill from the Shingobe River Bridge. Common Tansy is also very odoriferous. The bright yellow composite flower is composed of disk flowers that look like little flat buttons. This is a tempting combination for a nice bouquet. My mother tells of making such a bouquet to liven up the cabin, then leaving for awhile. She returned to find a pungent odor; it was coming from the Common Tansy leaves, which are known to have a bitter or medicinal smell. Look for these in the fence rows along Hubbard County Road 12 on your way to Akeley. That a flower is pretty and also stinks is wild!

ANOTHER NOTE IS THAT many of the wild flowers we see around the lake are not indigenous to Minnesota. They were brought over from Europe for erosion control of roadsides. One such plant is White Campion. Obviously to serve the purpose of erosion control plants should be sunloving, but this one works the night shift. White Campion is evening-blooming, but can also be seen in the late afternoon along shadier roads. Since it is white, it is visible at night and attracts night-flying insects such as moths. This plant really does have a bladder, into which the flower can retract when the sun is out. Wild! How different that is from the Sunflower that turns on its stem throughout the day to face directly into the sun. That's wild too! It is also known of White Campion that the male and female flowers are on separate plants. Guys and gals apart? Sleeps during the day? Can't touch me? Smelly flowers, itchy plants? Dude! What's up with all this. So much for thinking that the world of flowers is only one of dainty pretties, diminutive charm, and fragile beauty! Wild flowers are just wild!

DON'T BE A PAIN IN THE BOAT

By the Lake Safety Committee

THE TEN MILE LAKE SAFETY COMMITTEE offers reminders to make the summer of 2008 safe for all lake users.

WATERCRAFT OPERATORS TRAINING is scheduled for Thursday, July 3, 2008, 8:30 AM to 4:00 PM at the Hackensack Community Center and the City Dock on Birch Lake. Minnesota laws requires kids from 12 to 17 to have a Watercraft Operators Permit to operate a boat with a motor larger than 25 horsepower. For Personal Watercraft, kids of 13 must have a Watercraft Operators Permit and be in the visual supervision of someone 21 years or older; ages 14-17 must have Watercraft Operators Permit to operate alone, or have someone 21 years or older on board.

Since the TMLA Safety Committee and the Hackensack Lions Club started this program in 2000, 259 kids (50% from Ten Mile), representing not only Minnesota, but also 15 other states, have completed the course. The course includes classroom training in the morning, lunch provided by the Lions Club, testing and then hands on training on tiller steer, stern drive and personal watercraft.

HERE ARE SOME QUESTIONS your children/grandchildren will be asked after this training. See if you can find the answers in the 2008 Minnesota Boating Guide, available at a variety of locations.

A _____ (color) running light is found on the port or left side of the boat,
 A _____ (color) light is found on the starboard or right side of the boat
 A white light is mounted to the rear so it can be seen from _____ (what direction?).
 A whistle or horn of some type must be carried on all motorboats _____ feet or over in

length.

- When you see a black and white striped buoy with a quick flashing light, you should not pass between ____ and ____.
- A white buoy with orange horizontal stripes and an orange diamond warns boaters of
- 7. All fire extinguishers must be U.S. Coast Guard approved, fully charged and readily accessible. Most extinguishers will read "Marine Type USCG Type BC-Size 1". The letter "B" means it can be used on fires and the letter "C" means it can be used on electrical fires.

Call **Don Harris**, 675-6285 or **Jerry Mills**, 547-1164 to register your kids or grandkids for the course.

HAPPINESS RESORT REPORTS that they will not be pumping gasoline for your boat this summer. Filling boats from our docks with portable gas tanks is going to require precautions be taken to avoid safety and environmental issues. Sparks can be generated between metal cans and filling tubes. Ground the metal can before inserting it into the filling tube, or use plastic gas cans. Watch inside the tank as you are filling to avoid overfilling. When fueling from the dock, put an oil absorbent cloth under the fill area to absorb any drops or spills. Wipe the side of the boat and the gas can with the absorbent cloth after filling. Don't top the tank off. Hot weather will cause the gas to expand and spill out of the vent. Preventing spills will help the environment as petroleum products pollute both the water and the air. It is against the law to use detergent or other chemicals on a spill to disperse the oil or sheen. These products cause the petroleum to sink to the lake floor, where they cause harm to marine habitat. If you have spilled fuel, immediately stop the source of the spill and use oil absorbent cloth pads to clean the spill area.

PLANNING UNDERWAY FOR THE TEN MILE LAKE LODGE

By Tom Cox

Readers will recall that in the fall of 2006 Ten Mile's beloved Arthur's Restaurant faced an uncertain fate. To the dismay of Ten Milers and others, that October the restaurant closed. Furniture, equipment and the wonderful screened deck were auctioned off and the building was demolished in December.

In the fall of 2007 a small group of Ten Milers asked me to coordinate an exploration of the possibility of restoring a restaurant to the site. In October some fifteen folks gathered to discuss options, and out of that group came a small steering committee to investigate further.

Ten Miler **Jim Graves**, with some 30 years' experience in the lodging, food and beverage industry, developed some financial analyses that made it clear that due to the seasonal character of the market, anticipated competition and the burden of debt service on construction financing, a year-round, "stand-alone" restaurant on the Arthur's site could not survive financially.

However, Jim determined that if a lodging facility could be combined with a restaurant and the lodging units sold in advance of construction, enough capital could be raised to build both the lodging units and the restaurant, and the overall facility could open for business practically debt free. With little or no debt, and with the help of cash flow from lodging management fees, a restaurant could be expected to succeed.

Over this past winter the steering group developed a concept paper describing "an impeccably designed and appointed small luxury boutique condo-hotel-lodge incorporating 18 lodging units.... With a quaint, intimate, personable, sophisticated feel..." and "An entry-level restaurant, open to the public, with a lobby/pub area (to serve as a coffee shop during the day) with fireplace and library/reading area, and a gracious dining room and open deck with seating for up to 120 persons, all with spectacular views of Long's Bay." The complete concept paper, titled The *Ten Mile Lake Lodge: A New Paradigm*, is available for viewing on the Ten Mile Lake Web Site at www.tenmilelake.org.

We circulated the concept paper widely via E-mail and by the first of March, nineteen individuals or families had agreed to form Ten Mile Enterprises LLC (TME LLC) and had subscribed sufficient funds

to enable the purchase of the former property and to cover early legal, survey and architectural expenses. TME LLC Articles of Organization were filed with the Minnesota Secretary of State on February 8th and TME LLC closed on the property on March 26th.

Members of Ten Mile Enterprises LLC are: Bruce and Jean Carlson **Barrett and Cynthia Colombo** Josephine Corr **Bruce and Susan Edwards** Jim Graves and Julie Graves John L. Hartzell Donna C. Hartzell Bill and Kathy Jewell **Shelly Knuths** Jim Kohl Stan and Jeanie Kramer Randall L. and Patricia N. Olson **Grant Oppegaard** Patricia Ripken Dick and Mari Witham Matt Weresh and Curt Broek Richard and Diane Westmore The Williams Family (Mike and Katy Williams et

Richard and Marian Zejdlik

The group has asked me to serve as General Manager.

Since the property purchase, TME LLC has contracted for an architectural massing study to determine how buildings may be situated on the site, and for an image study to provide a "feel" for what the new Ten Mile Lake Lodge might look like.

On the Saturday of Memorial Day weekend, TME LLC members met to discuss progress to date and to consider further their options under the constraints of County ordinances, environmental values and financial requirements. We established an Architectural Review Committee which will further consider design alternatives, conduct interviews and recommend an architect for the project.

At this stage, planning for a new Ten Mile Lake Lodge is still very much in flux. Our group expects to have more information to share with the TMLA Board in July, and to have a display table at the TMLA Annual Meeting on August 2nd. Meanwhile, for more information, please visit www.tenmilelake.org, call me or speak to a TME LLC member.

V. REMEMBERING OUR TEN MILE LAKE FRIENDS

Jane Benbrook

Jane S. Benbrook, 87, of Ames. IA passed away January 27, 2008. A devoted wife and loving mother, she was preceded in death by her parents, Warderman and Mary Edna Stallings, and her brothers Ward and Jim. She is survived by Stan, her loving husband of 64 years, daughter Susan and husband Mahmood Seyala, grandson Layth and wife Suzanne, grandson Nazar, and great grandsons Caleb and Aidan.

Jane was born in Alton, IL. She attended her first year of college at Shurtleff College and graduated from Iowa State College with a bachelor of science in Home Economics. She was a member of Tri Delta Sorority and Phi Upsilon Omicron Home Economics honorary society. She served as Home Economist for Iowa Electric Light and Power in Marshalltown, IA and was a Civil Air Patrol spotter.

After training at Smith College in Northampton, MA she graduated as a Navy Ensign. She was stationed in Washington, DC and worked in the Code Rooms. After the war she taught pre-school, was a Brownie and Girl Scout Leader, a substitute teacher, a creative writer, a volunteer for "Gray Ladies," worked for IBM, organized tours and social events, and was an avid bridge player, camper, and genealogy researcher. She spent every summer with her family at her beloved Ten Mile Lake in MN.

(Information, from the Des Moines Register, was provided by Stan Benbrook.)

H H H

Esther Carlson 1908-2008

Esther Carlson died in January, 2008, just a few months shy of her 100th birthday. She and her husband, Martin, began to vacation at Ten Mile in 1955, and in 1959 they bought a cabin on Long Beach, where they spent summers after Martin's retirement. Esther loved the lake and nature in general. She was very artistic, and many of her paintings of cabins and nature scenes grace the walls of family homes and cabins. She didn't begin to paint seriously until she was in her 60s, and after that she was very active in the Walker Art League. She enjoyed being out on the lake and fishing. Years ago she caught an 8-pound walleye that continued

its growth for some time after having been mounted and hung on the wall. Esther loved to canoe, and in the 1960s and 1970s she and Martin regularly went on canoe trips to nearby rivers with the Kilanders, the Hertzmans and the Mattsons, who had a cabin on Birch Lake. With several ministers and academics in the group, the after-trip gatherings were always full of wonderfully told stories and anecdotes. She continued to enjoy canoe rides even into her early 90s, when her eyesight was failing due to macular degeneration. Esther had a very good eye for decoration, and she loved to make arrangements from wildflowers and evergreen branches.

Esther and Martin were quite cosmopolitan and lived in many places around the country, ranging from Chicago and Minnesota to Manhattan, and to St. Petersburg, FL, in retirement until they moved back to the Twin Cities late in life. They traveled widely around the world, and many friends from their travels visited them at the lake.

Esther is survived by a daughter, Mary Ann Anderson, who with husband Gary, now occupies the old family cabin, and by her son, Bruce, and wife Jean, who bought a new cabin not far away when the number of kids and grandkids became too large to fit into one building. Esther is also survived by four grandchildren and five great grandchildren.

(Information provided by Bruce Carlson.)

H H H

Harold Jensen

Harold Jensen, 95, formerly of Hackensack, MN died on Sunday, September 30, 2007 at the Wellstead in Rogers, MN. Harold lived on the North Shore of Ten Mile Lake from 1976 to 2001, most of those years with his wife Margaret who passed away in 1997.

Harold was born in Decorah, IA on November 2, 1911 to Martin and Marie Jensen and lived there until retirement in 1976 when he and Margaret moved to Ten Mile Lake. He attended Decorah High School, worked on the AlCan Highway construction project during World War II and for H&W Motor Express. He married Margaret Eidenschink in 1934 and they shared eleven children. Their son, Michael Jensen, and his wife Diane are now the current owners of Harold's property on Ten Mile Lane.

Harold and Margaret were active members of
Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Hackensack and for
many years were the coordinators for the summer
Flea Markets sponsored at the church. They loved
the Ten Mile Lake environment and community and
shared many treasured memories of their lives and
friends on the lake. Both are buried at Hillcrest
Cemetery in Hackensack.

Harold is survived by two daughters, seven sons, 20 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren. Preceding him in death were his parents; his wife, Margaret; one son, Jerry; one daughter, Jeneen; and his brother, Eric. Funeral services were held on October 3, 2007 at Sacred Heart Catholic Church in Hackensack.

(Information sent by Michael Jensen, son.)

H H H

Catherine Gladson Manlove

Catherine Gladson Manlove, 81, passed away peacefully on November 14, 2007. Catherine was born January 16, 1926 in Duluth, MN. She was preceded in death by her parents, Anna and Walter Gladson, and by her husband, Dr. Charles H. Manlove III. She is survived by daughter Mary and sons Dr. Jeffrey Manlove (Deb) and Christopher Manlove (Cathy); by grandchildren Abigail, Lucille, and Theodore; and by cousin William Donning of Arizona.

Catherine grew up in Duluth, MN and graduated from Duluth Central High School in 1947. She attended Carleton College and graduated from the University of Minnesota in 1947, with a degree in Medical Technology. She met her husband while working at Ancker Hospital in St. Paul. Classical opera played a large role in their lives. Catherine joined the board of directors of the Twin Cities Opera Guild in 1957. Cathy, as she was known there, was president of the Guild from 1982-1985 and was on the National Board of Opera Guilds International for six years. Her passion was opera education for children, and she served as TCOG Education Chair from 1985 to 2004. She also valued her friendships in PEO and in the Summit Investment Club. She loved her cabin on Ten Mile Lake and spent many summers there with her family, where she enjoyed fishing and playing bridge. Catherine was generous and was good at including others in her group activities. She will be missed greatly by her family.

A special thanks is given to her caregivers, Mary Nelson and Chris Davis, to Health East Hospice, and to the staff of Sunrise Assisted Living at Roseville. A memorial service was held on Saturday, November 17, 2007 at St. Clement's Episcopal Church in St. Paul.

(Information provided by the Manlove family.)

\mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H}

Robert "Bob" William Nelson, Sr.

Robert "Bob" William Nelson was born March 27, 1926, in Litchfield, MN. He lived in Cosmos and Litchfield. He graduated from Litchfield High School in 1944. After high school he served in the Army during World War II. He graduated from St. Cloud Teachers' College in 1950, where he also played basketball. In 1950, he married Eleanor Macklin in Litchfield. He taught and coached in Byron, Gaylord, Crosby-Ironton, and Inver Grove Heights.

Bob retired in 1980, and moved to live permanently at the cabin he had built on Portage Lake, in Hackensack. He enjoyed many years of hunting, fishing, wild ricing, maple syruping, wood working, and following his son Bob's basketball teams. Trips to Canada fishing, especially one with his children and grandchildren, pheasant hunting with his friends, and two trips to China with Ellie were highlights in recent years.

Bob was the only son of Bill and Hilda Nelson. He was husband to Ellie, and Dad to Terry, Bob (Betsy), Marybeth (Keith), Becky (Randy), and Eric. He was Grandpa to Isaac, Owen, Adam (Carrie), Britt, Molly (Erik), Ellie, Levi, and Ben, and Great Grandpa to Trey and Ty. He was brother-in-law to Phoebe (Randy) Vosbeck, Mary Jones, John Macklin, and Judy Macklin, and "Uncle Bob" to many nieces and nephews.

Bob was preceded in death by his parents; sisters-in-law B. J. Macklin and Jean (Gail) Johnson; and brothers-in-law Ken Jones and Bill (Becky) Macklin.

Bob will be remembered as a generous, giving person who always had time for others. Whenever he met people he wanted to know where they were from, what they did, and whom they knew in common, and made connections with all. He spent time helping at Union Congregation Church in Hackensack, and building homes for Habitat for Humanity.

(Information from the Walker Pilot Independent, March 5, 2008.)

\mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H}

Paul Eugene Osborn

Paul Eugene Osborn, 90, of Hackensack, MN died Thursday, October 11, 2007 at St. Joseph's Hospital in Brainerd, MN with his wife and daughters at his side. He was born July 23, 1917, to Clement Able and Eunice Derr Osborn in Danbury, IL. He married Ruth Gragert at the Little Brown Church in the Vale, Nashua, IA, and they enjoyed 68 years of marriage, love, and friendship. Their life together was full of rich experiences and challenges.

During World War II, Paul served in the Army Air Corps and flew rescue missions out of Burma. He earned a bachelor's degree in engineering and a graduate degree in fisheries at Iowa State University in Ames, Iowa. His career with the United Nations as a fisheries biologist and culturist took the couple around the world, where he set up fish hatcheries in underdeveloped countries. In earlier years, he worked with private hatcheries in the United States, raising fish, developing large automated feeders, and improving ways to transport fish to market or stores. His specialty in fish diseases made him a worldwide expert.

Paul is survived by his wife Ruth; two daughters, Prudence and Eugenia; one son, Philip; four grandchildren, two step-grandchildren, and two great-grandchildren. He was preceded in death by his parents, one brother, and one sister.

Funeral services were held October 15 at Union Congregational Church in Hackensack.

(Information from the Walker Pilot-Independent, October 17, 2007.)

XXX

Robert (Bob) G. Pasley

Robert (Bob) G. Pasley, 92, of Ames, IA, died November 16, 2007.

Bob was born May 17, 1913 in Ames, IA. He graduated from the University of Iowa, receiving both a Batchelor of Arts degree and a Juris Doctor degree. He began the practice of law in Ames in 1939, ultimately retiring in 1980. He served as Ames City Attorney and was elected to the Ames City Council. Bob also served his country in the U.S. Army in Europe during World War II.

He is survived by his wife, Mary; three sons and daughters-in-law; seven grandchildren; and fourteen great grandchildren.

Bob first visited Ten Mile Lake with his parents in the late 1920s. Ten Mile became his vacation place of choice as an adult, and he and his family stayed over the years at most of the then many resorts on north shore. In 1970, Bob and his wife built their cabin on Ten Mile's South Shore. This cabin, his sentinel white pine in front, and Ten Mile Lake were very dear to his heart.

(Information provided by Clarke A. Pasley, son.)

\mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H}

Alyce Purvis

Alyce L. Purvis died April 30, 2008 in Lincoln, NE after a very long fight with Alzheimer's disease and other health issues. She was just 3 weeks short of her 89th birthday and a few more weeks short of celebrating her 68th wedding anniversary with her devoted husband, Don. In addition to her husband, she is survived by her daughters, C. Leigh (Warren) Gerber and Lynn (Ross) McCown; son Rick; grandchildren Mike (Mary Susan) Gerber, Geoff (Chelsea) Gerber, Torry (John) Marszalek, Vanessa (David) Harris, C.Leigh (Jason) Hellbusch, and Chris McCown; and great grandchildren: Aidan and Chloe Gerber. Other survivors include nephews and great nieces, all of whom visited the Purvis cabin at TML numerous times.

After vacationing at various resorts on the north shore, Alyce and Don bought their cabin on Chariton Beach in 1959 and their love of the lake has grown every year since. Alyce's industriousness and love of beauty "changed" the cabin many times over the years. She always seemed to have a paint brush or flower pot at the ready. It always resulted in a beautiful cabin. Over the years, many, many friends of the kids and grandkids would use the dock as a gathering place and if they hung around long enough, Alyce would recruit them to "throw a few rocks" onto the bank. It seemed a fair trade-off to get another water ski ride.

Alyce unequivocally and passionately loved all that Ten Mile offers: boating, fishing, sailing, loafing on a raft, raking, gardening, planting trees, embracing the ever-changing moods of the lake, "pitch" games, picking berries and making jams and jellies, entertaining, black water hour, reading books with and without redeeming values, any number of

arts and crafts, long walks on the back roads wearing a mosquito net hat, saunas, enjoying the raining times because "we need it," singing "I See the Moon" and "The Ten Mile Song," naps, Sunday breakfast, spoiling grandkids, bird watching, laughing at the antics of hummingbirds, and, welcoming a beautiful, wonderful sunrise, as well as exalting a spectacular sunset.

Alyce was an adored wife, an All-American mom, the absolute best "Grammy," and a cherished and sincere friend to many. She will be missed terribly but remembered joyfully and happily.

(Information provided by Rick Purvis, son.)

\mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H}

John T. Strawn Jr

John T. Strawn Jr., 94, a part-time resident since 1974 at the family home on Long's Bay, died March 17, 2007, in Cedar Rapids, IA.

John was born and lived his childhood in Des Moines, IA. He earned a BA in Chemistry from Grinnell College in Grinnell, IA, in 1933. In 1935 he married Olive Keeler, and they resided and farmed in rural Benton County until retiring to Vinton, IA, in 1992.

After Olive's death in 1998, John moved to the Methwick Manor Retirement Home in Cedar Rapids, IA, and was a resident there until his death.

John served on a number of boards and committees during his life in Benton County. He and Olive enjoyed traveling in the U. S. and abroad, and his hobbies included photography, collecting antique tractors, woodworking, hunting and fishing. He loved every minute spent at Ten Mile with his family and friends.

John is survived by a son, Thomas; two daughters. Mary (Rick) Gaskins, and Melinda (Jerry) McCarty; and five grandchildren.

(Information provided by Mary Gaskins.)

H H H

Milton M. Zobel

Miton M. Zobel, age 86, of Ida Grove, IA died Sunday, April 13, 2008 at Mission Regional Medical Center in Mission, TX.

Born January 22, 1922, in Ida Grove, IA, Milton Milford Zobel was one of nine children born to Louis

G. and Anna M (Schwenk) Zobel. He was baptized January 29, 1922 at Trinity Church in Grant Township, by his grandfather, Pastor Henry Schwenk. On May 20, 1947, Milton was united in marriage to Frieda R. Reuscher. They had one daughter, Carol Ann. Frieda preceded Milton in death on August 9, 2002.

Milton served in the United States Air Force during World War II. Following his tour of duty, he returned to Ida Grove where he was active in the construction industry and other businesses since 1946. Milton was president of United Builders Inc., a diversified construction and building supply company. He constructed many homes, commercial buildings, schools, and hospitals in the community and throughout the area. He also designed and built various churches, the more recent one being St. Paul Lutheran Church in Ida Grove, his home church.

For many years Milton was an active member in the Master Builders of Iowa, serving on the Board of Directors and as secretary, vice president, and president. He was also on two committees on the national level of the Associated General Contractors of America. He was a member of the American Legion for over 50 years.

On May 13, 2002, Milton married Elaine (Depauw) Hendrickson Splettstoeszer at Breezy Point Chapel in Brainerd, MN. The couple enjoyed spending time at their vacation homes in Texas and Minnesota.

Survivors include his wife, Elaine; a daughter, Carol Ann Hanson of Cedar Falls; six grandchildren: Joanna (the Rev. Kirk) Perry of Grand Marian Island, New Brunswick, Canada, Jesse Hanson of Memphis, TN, and Jeremiah, Joshua, Josiah, and Jemimah (Jamie) Hanson, all of Cedar Falls; three brothers: Victor (Lois) Zobel of Ida Grove, Martin (Beth) Zobel of Yorkville, IL, and Vernon (Marlene) Zobel of Ida Grove; as well as many nieces and nephews, other relatives, and a host of friends. In addition to his first wife, Frieda, Milton was preceded in death by his parents; two brothers, Edgar and Walter Zobel; and three sisters, Lusann Werning, Lydia Schlinz, and Ruth Werning.

(Information, from the Des Moines Register, was provided by Jack Adams.)

 \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H} \mathfrak{H}

This Newsletter is a Publication of the
Ten Mile Lake Association, Inc.
P.O.Box 412
Hackensack, MN 56452

Editor: Sarah J. Cox 5688 Fernhurst Drive Hackensack, MN 56452

Membership Secretary: Phoebe Alden 5168 Park Point Road Hackensack, MN 56452 phoebealden@arvig.net

sicoxreston@aol.com

TMLA Website: http://www.tenmilelake.org Webmaster — Geoff Cox geoff@geoff-cox.com FIRST CLASS MAIL
U.S. POSTAGE
PAID
HACKENSACK, MN
PERMIT No.6

Lorraine Stromquist PO Box 175 Hackensack MN 56452

56452+0175 B003

hhadadadadalliaanlladahadaladald

TABLE OF CONTENTS - SPRING, 2008 - The state of the state

Page 1	Ten Mile Lake Calendar for 2008 Shore Land Buffer Zone Expo	
D 0	Link of Officers Directors Committee	

- Page 2 List of Officers, Directors, Committee Chairs
 An Invitation from the Ten Mile Lake Yacht Club
 (Byron Hoffman)
 - HELP! (Al Griggs)
- Page 3 From the President's Desk (Al Griggs)
- Page 4 Report of the Ecology and Environment
 Committee (Bruce Carlson)
 Watershed Coordinator's Report (John Alden)
- Page 5 From the Notebook (Jim Schwartz)
- Page 6 Ten Mile Lake (Shelby Oelschlager)
 Ten Mile Lake Names in the News: Brad Putney
- Page 7 Letter to the Editor (Gail Becher)
 The Loon Journal, Part I (Bob Hom)
- Page 8 The Loon Journal, Part II (Kim Moe) Fishing Chatter (Bob Horn)

- Page 9 Catching a Whitefish in TML This Summer Bruce Carlson & Bob Horn
- Page 10 TMLA Conservation Easements Finalized (Jim Miller and John Hartzell)
- Page 11 Jon Q. Wright & Artists Sale Water Level Report (Tom Cox)
- Page 12 The History Page Ten Mile Lake History
 Trivia Quiz (Kim Moe)
 Flowers are Wild (Bim Brandt)
- Page 14 Don't Be A Pain In The Boat (The Lake Safety Committee
- Page 15 Planning Underway for the Ten Mile Lake Lodge (Tom Cox)
- Page 16-19 Remembering Our Ten Mile Lake Friends: Jane Benbrook, Esther Carlson, Harold Jensen, Catherine Gladson Manlove, Robert William Nelson, Sr., Paul Eugene Osborn, Robert G. Pasley, Alyce Purvis, John T. Strawn, Milton M. Zobel